



JOINT MEETING

OF THE

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEES 
OF THE

LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

AND THE
LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY

MINUTES OF MEETING

DATE:

April 29, 2008

TIME:

10:15 a.m.

PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission and Authority Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:15 a.m.  

The following members of the Commission were present:




Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Ms. Cassie Alsfeld



Mr. Bruce Busada



Ms. Theresa Hay



Mr. Jimmy Long



Dr. Gloria Raines



Mr. Pat Strong


The following members were absent:



Ms. Dale Atkins



Ms. Diane Burkhart



*Ms. Elsie Burkhalter



Mr. Tony Clayton



Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Louis Lambert



*Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Rodney Painting



Ms. Aisha Paul



Mr. Stephen Post



Ms. Rebecca Spinnato


The following members of the Authority were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Ms. Cassie Alsfeld



Ms. Barbara Baier



Mr. Bruce Busada



Ms. Theresa Hay



Mr. Jimmy Long



Dr. Gloria Raines



Mr. Pat Strong

The following members were absent:



Ms. Dale Atkins



Ms. Diane Burkhart



*Ms. Elsie Burkhalter



Mr. Tony Clayton



Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Louis Lambert



*Mr. Michael Murphy



The Hon. Ben Nevers



Mr. Rodney Painting



Ms. Aisha Paul



Mr. Stephen Post



Ms. Rebecca Spinnato



Mr. John Williams


*Ms. Burkhalter and Mr. Murphy joined the meeting in progress.  


Mr. Lavigne stated that, due to lack of a quorum of members of the full Commission or the full Authority, the Joint Executive Committee would meet in lieu of separately scheduled meetings.  He noted that, as always, all members present are encouraged to participate in the deliberations on items.  


The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Mr. Bruce Busada



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Pat Strong


The following members were absent:



Ms. Diane Burkhart



Mr. Tony Clayton



Dr. Sandra Harper

Four members were present and this did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Dr. Raines to serve in the vacant vice-chair position, Ms. Hay to serve for Dr. Harper, and Ms. Alsfeld to serve for Ms. Burkhart, effecting a quorum.


The following members of the Authority’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.



Ms. Barbara Baier



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. Pat Strong


The following members were absent:



Dr. Sandra Harper


Mr. John Williams

Four members were present and this did represent a quorum.  


The following staff members were present:  





Ms. Melanie Amrhein



Mr. Brock Avery




Ms. Agnes Bickham



Dr. Sujuan Boutte



Mr. George Eldredge



Ms. Carol Fulco



Mr. Jack Hart



Ms. Mary Jane Lange



Ms. Robyn Lively



Ms. Christy Marchand



Ms. Suzan Manuel



Ms. April Matessino



Ms. Staci Morel



Mr. Richard Omdal



Mr. Jerry Oubre



Mr. David Roberts



Ms. Juanita Rougeau



Ms. Alice Thibodeaux



Mr. Gus Wales




Ms. Lynda Whittington


LASFAC Audit Committee Agenda

Upon a motion by Mr. Busada and a second by Mr. Long, the minutes of the November 20, 2007 meeting were approved.

It was proposed that the Executive Committee consider the internal audit report on the Rockefeller State Wildlife Scholarship Program and management’s response to the reports.

Mr. Jerry Oubre reported that the internal audit of the Rockefeller scholarship program disclosed no findings of improper internal controls or material deficiencies in the administration of the program.  Two observations were noted, however, that included recommendations for improvement to existing procedures.  In both instances, management concurred with the observations and recommendations, and adjustments were made accordingly.  Mr. Oubre stated that the response and corrective action taken by management resolved the audit findings.  

After discussion, Mr. Strong made a motion to receive the audit report and response, and recommend closure of the audit.  Mr. Busada seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

It was also proposed that the Executive Committee consider the internal audit report on the Scholarship and Grant’s Division TOPS Initial Eligibility Procedures and management’s response to the report.

Mr. Oubre reported that the internal audit disclosed one finding and four observations.  The finding, Non-Compliance with Internal Procedures, reflected that internal procedures regarding manual changes to TOPS records on the AS400 system were not followed.  Existing procedures required that the Data Change Form be reviewed and signed by the employee’s supervisor or director.  An examination of a sample of manual changes made by the supervisor of the section disclosed some Data Change Forms were not signed or initialed by the director.  Management agreed with the finding and steps were taken to ensure compliance. With regard to the four observations and recommendations, management concurred and adjustments were made accordingly.  Mr. Oubre stated that the response and corrective action taken by management resolved the audit findings.  

After discussion, Mr. Long made a motion to receive the audit report and response, and recommend closure of the audit.  Dr. Raines seconded the motion and it carried unanimously

There being no further business of the Audit Committee, Mr. Strong made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Hay seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
LASFAC Rules Committee


Upon a motion by Mr. Busada and a second by Ms. Hay, the minutes of the November 27, 2007, meeting were approved.

Mr. Eldredge reported that Ms. Sissy Belfour is in attendance and requests an opportunity to address the Executive Committee about her son’s request for an exception to the TOPS regulatory provision that require students to earn at least 24 credit hours during an academic year.  Mr. Busada made a motion to amend the agenda accordingly.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider and act upon requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that require students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Kellie (7110), Catherine (6846), Michael (2285), Dana (2278), Monica (2531), Nicholas (9959).  There were no recommendations for denial.  After discussion, Mr. Long made a motion for approval.  Mr. Strong seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Mr. Lavigne recognized Ms. Belfour.  Staff disseminated correspondence to her son, Joseph, dated March 24, 2008, in which his request for an exception was denied.  Ms. Belfour requested that the Executive Committee grant an exception for her son, Joseph.  After discussion, Dr. Raines made a motion to deny the appeal.  Mr. Strong seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  Mr. Long suggested that Ms. Belfour talk with her local legislator.
There being no further business, Ms. Hay made a motion to adjourn.  Ms. Alsfeld seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
LASFAC Ad-Hoc Legislative Committee

Upon a motion by Mr. Busada and a second by Ms. Hay, the minutes of the April 16, 2008, Ad Hoc Legislative Committee meeting were approved.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee receive a legislative update dated April 29, 2008, on bills that affect the role, scope or mission of the Commission.

Mr. Eldredge reviewed the bills and their status.  

HB 1075 – Labruzzo

TOPS:  Provides relative to initial eligibility for TOPS awards for certain students displaced by Hurricanes Katrina or Rita, or both.  Legislation extends the waivers granted for the 2005-2006 Academic Year to the 2006-2007 and 2007-2008 Academic Years.

HB 1076 – Richmond

TOPS:  Provides relative to initial eligibility for TOPS awards for certain students displaced by Hurricanes Katrina or Rita, or both.  Legislation extends the waivers granted for the 2005-2006 Academic Year to the 2006-2007 and 2007-2008 Academic Years.

Mr. Eldredge reported both HB 1075 and 1076 were amended to add graduates of 2008-2009 academic year.
HB 1090 – Armes

TOPS:  Provides relative to residency requirements for certain dependent students to be eligible for TOPS awards.  A student who graduates from an eligible out-of-state high school is deemed to meet program residency requirements if each of the following conditions is met:

(a) The parent owns a residence and other property in Louisiana and pays state taxes. 

(b) Immediately prior to relocating out-of-state, the parent was employed in a federal civil service position at a United States Armed Forces base in Louisiana and was subject to a reduction in force.

(c) The dependent student attended a Louisiana public school or eligible state-approved nonpublic school through at least grade nine. 

(d) The dependent student is certified by the principal or headmaster to have graduated during the 2008-2009 school year from an out-of-state high school .


Mr. Eldredge reported that, at Rep. Armes request, he contacted the mother of the student that this legislation involves.  The student will not graduate until 2009.  Currently there is no issue, but if it becomes an issue, it will be revisited next legislative session.  It is likely that this bill will not move at all.

HB 1090 – Waddell

TOPS TECH:  Permits use of a TOPS-Tech Award at certain schools having  a certificate of registration issued by the Board of Cosmetology and proprietary schools licensed by the Board of Regents.

Mr. Eldredge reported that staff was not aware of this bill, which allow the use of TOPS Tech award at approved cosmetology schools and licensed proprietary schools.  There is discussion about utilizing a weighted average for award amount.  Mr. Long recommended further review and that staff ensure the Board of Regents is aware of the bill.

SB 208 – Marionneaux

TOPS: Converts TOPS to a loan forgiveness program beginning with students graduating during the 2008-2009 school year and thereafter. Requires students who do not meet certain continuation requirements to repay the full amount of the loan with repayment commencing 12 months after eligibility for a loan has terminated or six months after full-time attendance at a postsecondary institution has ended. The loan and any interest due is forgiven if the student completes eligibility or graduates and maintains continuation requirements. All students who accept an Opportunity, Performance, Honors or TOPS-Tech loan must sign a promissory note with the La. Student Financial Assistance Commission agreeing to the terms and conditions upon which the loan is made. Such conditions of the loan as provided in the promissory note shall include the student's intent to pursue an academic undergraduate degree or skill or occupational training at an eligible postsecondary institution. Creates the TOPS Loan Fund in the state treasury for monies deposited as repayment for loans as well as earnings resulting from the investment of any money in the fund.

SB 209 – Marionneaux
TOPS: Establishes a maximum household income of less than $250,000 as a TOPS eligibility requirement, beginning with students graduating during the 2008-2009 school year.
Mr. Eldredge reported that SB 208 was involuntarily deferred and SB 209 was voluntarily deferred.  

SB 218 – Walsworth

TOPS:  Change the name of TOPS Scholarship to the Taylor Opportunity Program Scholarship.

SB 356 – Scalise

TOPS:  Change the name of TOPS Scholarship to the Taylor Opportunity Program Scholarship.

SB 565 – Crowe

TOPS:  Change the name of TOPS Scholarship to the Taylor Opportunity Program Scholarship.

Mr. Eldredge reported that SB Nos. 218, 356 and 565 were voluntarily deferred but may be heard at a later date.  

SB 362 – Nevers
TOPS:  Provides that the TOPS core curriculum shall be the same as the LA Core 4 Curriculum adopted by BESE.

SB 487 – Nevers

TOPS TECH: Requires the TOPS-Tech core curriculum to be the same as the Louisiana Core Curriculum adopted by BESE beginning with the high school graduating class of 2011-2012.
SB 362 and 487, by Nevers, have been assigned to Senate Education.  It is unlikely that either of these bills will be heard this year as there was too much disagreement on what should be done.  

Regarding SB 487, Mr. Lavigne reported that a very productive meeting was held with Dr. Savoie to discuss the issues.  The bottom line is that the new core will not apply until 2012 graduation, and work must be done to make the new TOPS core understandable and relatively simple and put it in a form that can be communicated to the counselors who are already overburdened with paperwork.  Mr. Lavigne noted that there is time to do this correctly and solve potential problems up front.  Mr. Lavigne noted he also met on TOPS Tech with President Joe May and the changes to the TOPS Tech core are in a similar situation.  Mr. Strong suggested that if there is no movement this session, later this year Mr. Lavigne should meet with the new Commissioner to ensure she is advised of the situation.

SB 482 – Cassidy 

DUAL ENROLLMENT: Provides for the participation of certain students in the Board of Regents' dual enrollment program. Further allows any student enrolled in a nonpublic high school or participating in a home school program and meeting the eligibility requirements to be eligible to participate and dually enroll in postsecondary coursework but the cost of enrolling such student in a participating postsecondary institution will not be paid by the state, but will be available to the student at the same rate as paid on behalf of a public high school student.’

SB 482 has been assigned to Senate Education.  

SB 703 – Dorsey

GOLDEN SCHOLAR’S AWARD:  Current law provides a voluntary scholarship program for Louisiana residents who are 55 or older to enroll in public colleges and universities for technical and academic courses.  This bill will provide state funds to pay up to 3 hours of tuition for each semester or term.  Amendment simplified Louisiana residency requirements. 

Mr. Eldredge reported that SB 703 was amended in Senate Education to revise the residency requirement for easier administration.  There was discussion regarding the funding of this program.
SB 706 – Crowe

TOPS-TECH PLUS AWARD:  Creates a new TOPS award that will allow students with the TOPS-Tech award, who complete a technical or nonacademic diploma, certificate or degreeto have up to four semesters to pursue an academic program.  The award amount and the requiremens to maintain the award will be the same as for a TOPS Opportunity Award.

SB 706 by Crowe, creating a new TOPS Tech award, has been assigned to Senate Education and is scheduled to be heard on May 1.  

Ms. Amrhein stated House Appropriations will begin meeting next week and the agency hopes to have positions reinstated at that time.

There being no further business, Mr. Busada made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Strong seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
LASFAC Personnel Committee

Upon a motion by Mr. Long and a second by Mr. Strong, the minutes of the November 27, 2007 meeting were approved.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider the Executive Director’s recommendation for LOSFA’s Deputy Executive Director and for the level of compensation.  It was noted on the agenda that an executive session may be called, pursuant to LSA-RS 42:6:1.A(1), to discuss the professional competence of the unclassified Assistant Executive Director of Programs and Chief Operating Officer, Dr. Sujuan Boutte’.  Ms. Amrhein recommended Dr. Boutte’ to take on the additional duties to serve as Deputy Executive Director, to act in Ms. Amrhein’s absence, effective May 5, 2008, at an annual salary of $110,000.00.  Mr. Long made a motion for approval.  Mr. Strong seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee receive a report from the Executive Director on planned procedures for performance evaluation of the agency’s unclassified staff.  Ms. Amrhein reported that, at the recent executive level staff retreat, there was discussion regarding the development of an appraisal process for the unclassified staff.  Ms. Amrhein reviewed the draft plan.  She also pointed out the new, clearly defined vision and values of the agency.  The vision is to be the first choice for college access, and the mission is to promote and provide college access.  The goals remained generally the same.  The values acronym is “TEST” for transparency, excellence, service and teamwork.  

Mr. Murphy and Ms. Burkhalter joined the meeting in progress.

The timeline for implementation of the appraisal process was discussed.  Dr. Raines voiced her objection to the Commission performing appraisals on the unclassified staff who report to Ms. Amrhein.  Mr. Strong made a motion to receive the report.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

The meeting was adjourned.  

Joint Budget/Finance Committee

Mr. Lavigne welcomed Mr. Michael “Mickey” Murphy to the Commission and Authority.  

Upon a motion by Mr. Strong and a second by Dr. Raines, the minutes of the November 20, 2007, Joint Budget/Finance Committee meeting were approved.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider a contract with Innovative Software Solutions to be a data processing consultant to the agency in support of its Section 529 program administration software.  Mr. Eldredge explained that this is a continuation contract that will not exceed $49,500 for the 2008-2009 fiscal year.  After discussion, Ms. Baier made a motion for approval.  Mr. Strong seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider authorizing the Executive Director to issue an Invitation to Bid to seek a new electronic data back-up storage and disaster recovery/business continuity contractor.  The current contractor is Truistic Solutions but that contract is only approved through the end of the 2007-2008 state fiscal year.  In order to ensure that a contractor is selected for 2008-2009, a contract is approved by OSP, and services are in place by July 1, 2008, staff requests that the Commission authorize the executive director to issue the referenced ITB.  Staff intends that the ITB to be issued will be similar to the Emergency ITB that was issued in November with the addition of a request for more on-site visits.  There is no cost associated with issuing the Invitation to Bid.  The cost of the current contract with Truistic Solutions is $87,000.  The cost of a new contract will not be known until bids are received.

Dr. Boutte’ explained the high level of security that is included in the contract.  It was noted that the contract will be issued singly, not in parts, and that Louisiana Tech is not physically able to be the alternate site for the agency’s data and equipment.  After discussion, Mr. Strong made a motion for approval.  Mr. Busada seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Ms. Baier made a motion to adjourn at 11:59 a.m.  Dr. Raines seconded the motion and it carried unanimously. 
LATTA

Under Introductions and Announcement, Mr. Lavigne noted that Mr. Murphy was introduced previously.  He further announced that Mr. Rodney Painting has been appointed to serve as proxy for Superintendent of Education Paul Pastorek but was unable to attend today.
Upon a motion by Ms. Baier and a second by Mr. Strong, the minutes of the March 25 Executive Committee meeting were approved but the actions could not be ratified.  
Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented a verbal marketing report to the members.  He reported that he recently participated at an Iberville Parish parents nights where he presented information on the START Saving Program, he has made appearances on several radio programs, and he is currently working to implement a program at hospitals whereby parents of newborns receive info on START savings program.  

Mr. Wales reported that a meeting was held in December with LPB as a result of a chance meeting between Ms. Amrhein and Ms. Beth Courtney.  Staff was able to identify $10,000 in available funds, half of which were used to run a schedule of thirty-second commercials on LPB during December, and the remaining $5000.00 will be used to market within LPB’s Kids Club programming.  Mr. Wales stated it represents a tremendous value for the money, and staff will meet with LPB again at the start of the new fiscal year.


Mr. Wales added that Mindworx made a statewide cablevision buy for mid-March to mid-April, including CNN, Discovery and a number of other popular channels.  They were directed to target the Shreveport market and there is now a billboard on Youree Drive in Shreveport.  


Dr. Boutte’ presented START update reports, including comparisons between 2007 and 2008, which show increases in every category for 2008.  Also included were reports showing the number of participants by investment option, the average annual returns by quarters, total accounts for which the owner’s adjusted gross income has been verified, and the number of START accounts by parish.


Dr. Boutte’ also reported that some complaints were received because their Louisiana income tax refund was being delayed because the Louisiana Department of Revenue is verifying their START accounts.  The agency is working with the Department of Revenue to solve the problem.  


Under Committee Reports, the Joint Executive Committee was unable to ratify the actions of the Executive Committee on November 20, 2007, the Joint Executive Committee on January 29, 2008, or the Executive Committee on March 25, 2008.  

No action was taken to receive the report or act upon the recommendations of the April 29 Joint Budget/Finance Committee.


There was no old or new business.


There being no further business, Mr. Long made a motion to adjourn at 12:59 p.m.  Ms. Baier seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.    
LASFAC

Mr. Lavigne called the meeting to order at 1:00 and noted that the group would meet in the form of the LASFAC Executive Committee.  
Upon a motion by Mr. Busada and a second by Ms. Hay, the minutes of the March 25 Executive Committee meeting were approved but the actions could not be ratified.  

Under Program Updates, Mr. Hart previewed the new format for the routine monthly financial reports.  Effective with the March 2008 financial statements for the Commission’s FFEL Program Operating Fund, the format has been revised to provide the changes in its net assets both monthly and year to date.  Also, there will be an increased emphasis on the application of accrual basis accounting procedures to more accurately report the results of the Fund’s operations.  The Commission’s FFEL Program Federal Fund has a reserve ratio of .62% as of March 31st, which provides a margin of .37% over the minimum requirement of .25%.  The Federal Fund financial statement will also be presented on the accrual basis but only year to date for the time being; this is due to the lack of ongoing activity, other than the federal default fee of $4.5 million from the state general fund, during the term of the agreement with ECMC, which is effective through September 30, 2009. 

Also included in Program Updates was a letter dated April 3 from the Chairman of the Education Subcommittee requesting that Ms. Amrhein develop a plan to reduce the amount of discretionary state general fund dollars by five percent and her April 10th response. 


A letter from Capitol One in which they inform the agency that they will no longer offer student loan products was included, as well as an article from The Chronicle of Higher Education stating that Chase Education Finance would no longer make federal loans to students attending certain high risk institutions.  

In anticipation of a pending liquidity issue in the student loan program, the Secretary of Education issued a directive to all guarantors to revise and update their Lender of Last Resort procedures.  The Dear Colleague letter was presented to the members and Ms. Amrhein advised that LOSFA would comply with the directive.  
Monthly reports were provided to the members, including Guaranteed Loan Volume – Net of Cancellations, the monthly loan volume report by Louisiana colleges and a cumulative loan volume report by Louisiana colleges.

A program update was provided by the IT Division on the TOPS/Web Redesign Project and the Disk-to-Disk Backup Solution/Disaster Recovery as of April 21, 2008

The final update was correspondence from SallieMae to schools in which it reported that they are suspending participation in the federal consolidation loan program, and for all loans guaranteed after May 2, they are discontinuing payment of the federally mandated Stafford loan origination fee.  

Under Committee Reports, the Joint Executive Committee was unable to ratify the actions of the Executive Committee on November 20, 2007, the Joint Executive Committee on January 29, 2008, or the Executive Committee on March 25, 2008.


It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee receive the draft minutes of the February 28, 2008, meeting of the Advisory Committee and the approved minutes of the April 16, 2008, meeting of the Ad Hoc Legislative Committee.  Mr. Busada made a motion for approval.  Dr. Raines seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
Mr. Lavigne stated that the group would take Agenda Item 12 out of order.  It was proposed that the Executive Committee consider the adoption of the monetary amount that will constitute the weighted average award amount for TOPS recipients who attend institutions that are members of the Louisiana Association of Independent Colleges and Universities (LAICU) during academic year 2008-2009.  
The Weighted Average Award Amount (WAAA) is computed each year based upon the prior year’s actual award payments to students attending public four-year colleges and universities.  Computations, based on actual experience from 2007-2008, Based on computations, the Weighted Average Award Amount is $2,685.40.  Ms. Hay made a motion to approve the amount of $2,686.00 as the Weighted Average Award Amount.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.   

Returning to Item 11, Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee receive a verbal report on pending litigation related to the security breach.  As noted on the agenda, an executive session may be called, pursuant to LSA_RS42:6:1.A(30) to discuss this item.  Mr. Busada made a motion to go into executive session at 1:37 p.m.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
At 1:57 p.m., Mr. Long made a motion to return to regular session.  Mr. Strong seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  It was noted that the members received an update and no action was necessary.
There being no further business, Dr. Raines made a motion to adjourn at 1:58 p.m.  Ms. Hay seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
/csm








APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.







Chairman
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